                                Kitsap County Fire District #18
Board of Commissioners Meeting Minutes
March 12, 2025
Poulsbo Fire Department
Poulsbo, WA
REPRESENTATIVES IN ATTENDANCE:
David Ellingson

Commissioner


Jim Ingalls

Commissioner 

Jeff Uberuaga

Commissioner 


William Whiteley
Commissioner 



Darryl Milton

Commissioner 


Jim Gillard

Fire Chief



Shane Anderson
Deputy Chief (DC)

Amy Strzalka

Finance Director (FD)
Nichole Sawyers
Administrative Director (AD)


Call to order: Meeting was called to order by Commissioner Milton at 4:00 p.m.  
Approval of agenda: 
Commissioner Ellingson moved to approve the 03/12/2025 agenda. Commissioner Uberuaga seconded. Motion was carried with a unanimous vote to approve the 03/12/2025 agenda. Passed.
Public Comment: None in attendance. 
Executive Session: At 4:02 PM, Chief Gillard requested a 5 minute Executive Session in accordance with RCW 42.30.140 to discuss collective bargaining issues and negotiations to be held at the end of the regular meeting.  
Action Items:
1. Consent Agenda: All matters listed within the Consent Agenda have been distributed to each member of the Commission for reading and study, are considered routine, and will be enacted by one motion of the Commission with no separate discussion. If separate discussion is desired, that item may be removed from the Consent Agenda and placed on the Regular Agenda by a Commission Member or by citizen request.
a. February 26, 2025 Regular Meeting Minutes
b. Vouchers
Commissioner Whiteley moved to approve the 03/12/2025 Consent Agenda. Commissioner Ellingson seconded. Motion was carried with a unanimous vote to approve the 03/12/2025 Consent Agenda. Passed.
Discussion Items: 

1. Station 76: Chief Gillard provided an update on the Station 76 project, sharing photographs of its current progress. He noted that work is still ongoing for the warning sign systems and expressed concerns about soil stability before pouring concrete. To address this, the plan is to remove the existing soil and replace it with construction-grade backfill at a cost of $31,000. Commissioner Ellingson inquired about the current soil conditions and runoff. Chief Gillard explained that the site has been strategically excavated to prevent any runoff issues. The board reviewed the proposed increase and granted authorization for the additional expenditure.
2. Request for Qualifications (RFQ)-Architecture and Engineering Services: AD Sawyers submitted the Request for Qualifications to all companies on the MRSC Consultant Roster with experience in fire station design. All letters of intent must be submitted to the District by Friday, March 14, 2025, at noon.
3. Health Reimbursement Arrangements (HRA) Distribution MOU Update: Chief Gillard provided the Board with an update on the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) language pertaining to the contribution for HRA contributions, aiming to clarify the process. The proposed change would shift from a lump sum payment twice a year to a monthly contribution.
4. Medic Unit Purchase: Chief Gillard met with Lt. Lowrie and the fleet division to discuss the purchase of a new medic unit as a small capital item. Previously, re-chassis costs averaged $250,000, but this is no longer a viable option, making it necessary to begin updating the fleet to stay current. The new unit is priced at $377,000 under the Houston-Galveston Area Council (HGAC) Cooperative Agreement, with a final cost of $413,231, including tax—lower than the initial estimate. Lt. Lowrie was asked to gather additional information, and fleet management requested details on pre-wiring costs, gas versus diesel options, and potential interior adjustments to the unit’s box. Due to an estimated two-year wait time from order to delivery, the purchase needs to be made as soon as possible. Commissioner Milton inquired about pricing in other districts for comparison, and Chief Gillard is gathering that data. Commissioner Ellingson also requested an analysis of reliability and the pros and cons of diesel versus gas apparatus.
5. 2025 Service Level Objectives-Normal Staffing Status: DC Anderson provided the Board with an update on the 2025 service level objectives related to normal staffing levels. The plan includes increasing normal staffing from nine to 11 in anticipation of Station 76 opening. The effective staffing change is set to occur on April 1, 2025. Chief Gillard added that promotions will take place in the third quarter to ensure proper staffing is in place ahead of the station's opening. Additionally, the 2026 staffing model is under review, including the possibility of transitioning to a four-platoon system. In this model, instead of Kelly days, personnel would have debit days. The bargaining unit is currently evaluating policies surrounding this change and determining whether there is interest in moving forward with it.
Informational Items:

1. Kitsap Emergency Medical Services (EMS) and Healthcare Status Update: Chief Gillard provided an update on healthcare in Kitsap County, noting that the freestanding emergency department (ED) in Bremerton, WA opened with 47 patients on the first day, then saw numbers in the 80s, and is now experiencing volumes in the 90s, which has overwhelmed the facility. South Kitsap is expected to open a freestanding ED in the near future. Commissioner Milton inquired whether fire districts are able to transport patients. Chief Gillard explained that there are specific criteria for transport, and crews make decisions based on factors such as wait times, capacity, and location. The District will likely prioritize transport to St. Michaels unless a closer ED is available for the patient. When hospitals go on diversion, communications are sent to crews to streamline access and notify them directly of the diversion status. The Hospital Alliance of Equitable Healthcare is exploring the creation of a potential Health District, and Chief Gillard recommended attending a Kitsap County Commissioner meeting to discuss it. He also mentioned a buprenorphine program, which aims to reduce withdrawal symptoms from opioid overdoses and improves treatment success rates. This initiative is moving forward in Kitsap County with public health support and policy development, expected to roll out in the third quarter of 2025. Commissioner Whiteley inquired about a meeting with the Department of Defense (DoD) installation, to which Chief Gillard responded that a report was conducted on the Naval Hospital, concluding that the facilities were unnecessary. However, the report has not yet been reviewed or located.

2. Leave Procedures 
FD Strzalka discussed the leave carryover policy/procedure that  will be shared at the next meeting. 
3. Staffing/Hiring: AD Sawyers provided a brief update on the current hiring status within the District. Two candidates are currently undergoing pre-employment testing. The District is also accepting resumes for its seasonal, part-time groundskeeper position, with the first review of resumes scheduled for April 1, 2025. Additionally, the District has two employees out on job-related injury leave.
4. Facilities: Chief Gillard provided an update that the Station 71 southern entrance project will soon be going out for a request for proposal (RFP). DC Anderson mentioned that the boathouse project is complete, with only signage remaining. The Safety Committee has identified two key concerns regarding fall protection—one for roofs and another for fleet maintenance. Efforts are underway to install reasonable fall protection solutions to prevent potential injuries.
5. Apparatus: DC Anderson provided an update on fleet vehicle inspections, noting that annual inspections are ongoing. The small aerial vehicle specifications are in the final stages of review, with some changes made by E-One after going through the proposal process. These changes are being evaluated. The fleet department are working with the Department of Transportation (DOT) to review whether emergency vehicles are exempt from tolls. Finally, ladder specifications are now available for review.
6. Recognition Committee Recommendations: Chief Gillard discussed the Recognition Committee, highlighting their recent activity and the many recommendations made, including those related to retirements, probationary employees, and cost savings. A notable change involves the process for probationary employees. Instead of an informal greeting when a new firefighter is hired, they will now be formally sworn in at the first board meeting following their hire as a probationary firefighter. Once the probationary period is complete, there will be a shift-level recognition, followed by a formal recognition ceremony where they will receive a badge pinning. This process may occur multiple times a year, depending on the number of promotions and new employees.

7. Station Signage: Chief Gillard discussed plans for new signage, including station signs, and outlined the direction for future formatting. These updates are intended to enhance visibility and clarity for the District's stations and other relevant locations.
Executive Session: At 5:21 PM, Commissioner Milton called for a 5-minute executive session in accordance with RCW 42.30.140 to discuss collective bargaining issues and negotiations, set to end at 5:26 PM. At 5:26 PM, Commissioner Milton concluded the executive session and resumed the regular session. No action was taken.
Commissioner and Staff Comments: 
Commissioner Uberuaga: An update was requested on St. Michael’s Medical Center (SMMC). Chief Gillard reported that SMMC is currently experiencing the worst ED wait times, which continue to worsen. However, with increased staffing and the anticipated opening of a second freestanding ED, there is hope that these numbers will improve. Additionally, the tower with additional beds is expected to open in November. Commissioner Uberuaga asked what the next steps are and if there is anything the District can do to help address the situation.
Commissioner Ellingson: Commented on Kitsap 911 and the rollout of the new radio systems. The Mobile Computer Terminals (MCTs) have been distributed, and he had the opportunity to tour the new dispatch floor, where he observed dispatchers in action. He noted it was a worthwhile experience. Additionally, Commissioner Ellingson discussed improvements within the Kitsap 911 board and mentioned the State Marshal’s Office Summit on community risk reduction. One key topic at the summit was National Emergency Response Information System (NERIS), a new reporting system aimed at enhancing data collection and reporting for community risk reduction efforts.
Commissioner Whiteley: Talked about when a new marine unit is scheduled for purchase the potential for cost savings. Chief Gillard stated the purchase of a new marine unit would be what a capital bond would be used for. 
FD Strzalka: FD Strzalka attended a training for the new finance director, noting that it was a worthwhile experience that provided valuable information and resources. She also mentioned that the Emergency Management Assistance Compact (EMAC) reimbursement was submitted yesterday for a preliminary review.
Chief Gillard: Commented that the memorial service for Loyd McCallister, member of South Kitsap Fire and Rescue (SKFR) will be held on March 22. He also attended a planning commission and city council meeting regarding the adoption of the comprehensive plan. All options for supporting four/five story buildings were also approved. Commented that purchasing a ladder truck in preparation for growth in Poulsbo was a wise decision.
Public Comment: No public present.
Good of the order:
Next Regular Meeting Wednesday, March 26, 2025 at 16:00

Kitsap County Fire Commissioners Meeting, Tuesday, March 25, 2025 19:00 via Zoom™

WFCA Spring Conference Series, Saturday, April 5, 2025 Clearwater Resort

WFCA Region 9 Conference, Saturday, April 12, 2025
Adjourn:  The regular meeting was adjourned by common consent at 5:51 p.m.
ATTEST:
Nichole Sawyers, Kitsap County Fire District #18 Board Secretary 
